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North to south?
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1Is the experience of Indigenous ranger groups in northern Australia relevant in 
south-eastern Australia? The vast majority of Indigenous people live not in the 
remote north but in the towns and regional areas of Australia. New South Wales 
is the State with the largest number of Indigenous people; some 153,000, compris-
ing 2.2 per cent of the State’s population. In parts of New South Wales levels 
of Indigenous disadvantage are as high as in remote Australia.2 The suggestion 
that ideas about Aboriginal engagement in environmental management are being 
transferred from north to south is anathema to many in New South Wales, as the 
developments I describe below have occurred simultaneously. Indeed, the earliest 
declared Indigenous Protected Areas were in South Australia and Tasmania, and 
the first in New South Wales was established as early as 2001, some years before 
many of the examples from the Northern Territory discussed in Part 2 of this book.

Since the early 1980s I have been involved with Aboriginal people who are 
trying to engage with environmental issues in New South Wales. This has given me 
some very personal experiences of how passionately many Aboriginal people in 
New South Wales – even those living in urban settings – feel about their country. 
Yet in New South Wales it is currently considerably harder for Aboriginal people 
to have a say over the management of country than in the Northern Territory. The 
circumstances in New South Wales are very different to the northern situation and, 
therefore, different strategies and approaches have to be pursued.
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